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Approved Minutes
(Minutes approved at the September 9, 2011 Graduate Council meeting.)
Faculty Present:  S. Alaimo, W. Boeve, A. Bostrom, D. Cannon, S. Choudhuri, N. Diarrassouba, D. Epple, M. Harris, B. Kingshott, V. Long, A. Lowen, M. Luttenton, M. Staves 
Absent: R. Wilson
Administrative Ex-Officio Present:   C. Bajema, I. Fountain, S. Lipnicki, J. Potteiger, J. Stevenson
Elected Student Reps Present: J. Amisi, A. Crosby, A. Peck

Ex-Officio Students Present: Y. Nath

Guest: M. Cimitile
	AGENDA ITEM
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION/DECISION

	I. Call to Order 


	M. Luttenton called the meeting to order at 9:09 AM and welcomed GC members to the final meeting of the academic year. Introductions were made around the room. Brian Kingshott (CCPS/CJ) and Monica Harris (COE/Special Ed, Foundations & Technology) are new faculty reps and Anderson Peck is a new student rep. Their terms start in Fall 2011. 

	

	II. Approval of Agenda
	
	Motion: M. Staves moved to approve the agenda. S. Alaimo seconded. Motion passed unanimously.  



	III. Approval of Minutes – March 25, 2011
	
	Motion: A. Lowen moved to approve the Graduate Council minutes of March 25. W. Boeve seconded. Motion passed unanimously.  

	IV. Report of the Chair – Mark Luttenton
	M. Luttenton distributed the end-of-year report. He used the ECS charges set forth at the beginning of the academic year as a basis for the report.  Y. Nath noted that GPSA has been renamed GSA. The report was submitted to UAS but an amended report can be filed if needed. 
GC members were asked to alert their colleges and departments that the policy on regular faculty engaged in graduate education was approved so that they may put their faculty through the approval process in a timely manner. M. Cimitile thanked Graduate Council officers and members for their time on behalf of the Provost.

	

	V. Report of the Dean – Jeffrey Potteiger
	J. Potteiger noted the importance of the work of the Graduate Council as it leads graduate education across the university. A number of policies were approved this year that are important to graduate education as well as address concerns of the Higher Learning Commission.  Some policies are straightforward and others allow flexibility, such as the policy for the preparation of thesis and dissertation. Students who have already started on their thesis or dissertation will not be strictly held to the new guidelines, but the policy will be enforced beginning Fall 2011. 

The Office of Graduate Studies has worked on a number of initiatives in support of graduate education, such as working with Tracey James-Heer on implementing the admissions categories. The Onbase vendor has submitted a product for testing. The expected launch date is July 1. The OGS is also working with Admissions and the GPDs on the electronic letters of recommendation. 

Earlier this year, the GPDs were asked to look at their programs’ admissions criteria. Some criteria have changed at the institutional level, such as the way GRE scores are calculated. All program admissions criteria will be in the catalog, and catalog information should match the program websites.  J. Potteiger recognized Claudia Bajema and SCB for being the first to submit this information and for a job very well done.
An academic review policy and a combined BS/MS policy are being developed. These may be ready to go through the approval process in the Fall 2011 semester. Provost Davis attended the last GEM meeting. She is supportive of developing an academic review policy. Meetings will be held in the fall that will include GPDs, Provost Davis, Julie Guevara, and the Graduate Council. The curriculum review process will be visited. The GC will continue to be ambassadors that make it the face of graduate education at GVSU.
Recognition of Outgoing Members
J. Potteiger acknowledged and thanked all Graduate Council members for their work during the academic year, the OGS staff, graduate assistants and student assistant, Maria Cimitile for her help in guiding the GC through the curriculum process, the GPDs for their support, and individually recognized departing GC members Steve Borders, Dorothea Epple, and Andy Crosby.  

Continuity of GC Matters
GC members discussed working on GC business during the summer because graduate programs run year round and curriculum and policy matters can be completed rather than having a gap from spring to fall. M. Cimitile noted that the UCC reviews hundreds of proposals throughout the academic year and it’s helpful to have a break. J. Stevenson recommended that policy work should continue at least through May and start up again in August for continuity. M. Luttenton noted that the GC has been able to bridge the gap by completing policy work and submitting it to ECS so it is ready at the beginning of the Fall semester. Faculty members may not be available in the summer for meetings. 


	

	VI. Report of the Policy Subcommittee – V. Long
	The subcommittee met last Friday, April 15, to discuss the combined degree policy and academic review policy. Also up for discussion are combined degrees. Besides the BS/MS, there may be other possibilities such as a combined doctoral program. Robert Adams was in attendance at the GC-PC meeting to help work out a better rationale and to look at related items, such as defining when a student becomes a graduate student. The policy will likely be ready to move forward in mid-fall. Jerry Montag also attended to participate in the discussion on academic review There are some ‘mechanical’ issues in the Registrar’s office, but the policy will be ready to be acted on in the fall. 


	

	VII. Report of the Curriculum Subcommittee
	M. Staves reported that the GC-CC has met approximately twice per month and will also meet after today’s full Graduate Council meeting. He offered his thanks to the committee members for being effective and engaged. Approximately 100 curriculum proposals were reviewed this academic year. One challenge was that the GC-CC had to review and approve proposals in a short time span. This was because programs were already up and running or the work was started very recently but had to move quickly due to funding. He was concerned that such a practice did not allow the committee to give curriculum a thorough review. He encouraged GC members to speak with their colleges about submitting plans in a timely manner so that next year there is hope to have a more orderly progression of proposals.  He noted that program changes do not have to be approved by the full Graduate Council, but the MS in Biomedical Engineering program change was an exception. 
Per M. Cimitile, timelines for curriculum proposals are in the Faculty Handbook, so the GC-CC could ensure that college curriculum committees are aware of these timelines. If they need assistance, they should ask for it at the inception because proposal authors are often responsible for delays because they do not follow guidelines. She commended M. Staves for his work on the GC-CC and ensuring that everyone is focused.   


	

	VIII. Report of the GSA – Y. Nath
	Grad Club
Grad Club held an end of year celebration on Tuesday, April 19 that was well attended. They gave 3 awards to Josh Lee, Jamie Guigar, and Andy Crosby to recognize them for the work they did. Ten people attended the Kids Food Basket volunteer event. Several GSA members went to the Midwest regional conference of NAGPS.  A. Crosby made a presentation at the conference that summarized GVSU’s GSA history. Other groups presented on issues the GSA faces. Joe Amisi, Kelly Wier, and Yasha Nath were selected for leadership roles. Y. Nath is the new Midwest regional chair. 

Grad Club will meet twice over the summer to benefit programs that continue through the summer. GSA officers will work on a strategic plan over the summer as well. 
Dean McCurren contributed $300 to support summer activities. Next year’s budget is $15,000. Good suggestions on increasing the budget were heard at the conference, such as starting an endowment, and using funds to support student presentations at conferences. 
Graduate Student Governance

A. Crosby reported on efforts to form a new student government. A resolution was presented that talked about how graduate students have not had a voice. They met with administrators across campus including Dean Merkle and Provost Davis, and a committee was formed, chaired by Nancy Giardina. Incoming Student Senate leaders are part of the discussion. The plan is to change the constitution to have one senate with an undergraduate house of representatives and a graduate house. Yasha Nath has been instrumental in moving this plan forward. J. Potteiger commended Y. Nath, A. Crosby, and J. Amisi for their professionalism and diligence. 

The Graduate and Professional Student Association is now the Graduate Student Association because it is moving toward becoming part of student government. 

GC members commented the Graduate Council has been supportive of GSA activities, but more needs to be done to fulfill the GC charge to develop a graduate student culture. The GSA has made an effort to make graduate education more visible, but the culture does not yet recognize that GVSU is a graduate institution. 

	

	IX. Old Business
	Grade Inflation Report Approval
M. Luttenton and J. Potteiger revised the previously presented grade inflation report. GC members reviewed the changes, and after discussion, determined that no additional changes were needed. 

	Motion: D. Cannon moved to approve the grade inflation report and send the recommendations to ECS. S. Alaimo seconded. Motion passed unanimously. 

	X. New Business
	A. Officer Elections:

The Graduate Council elected the following officers for the 2011-12 academic year:

Chair: M. Luttenton 

Vice Chair: W. Boeve 

GC-CC Chair: M. Staves 
GC-PC Chair: D. Cannon 

Items for 2011-12 Graduate Council
The thesis/dissertation policy should move forward. Faculty workload is an issue in the strategic plan. Further discussion would involve the GC and FPPC.  
The combined degree and academic review policies will move forward in the fall. Admissions office staff are undergoing further training to evaluate foreign transfer credit. 
The ECS chair will convene a meeting of standing committee chairs and draft a charge for each committee. In the past, Kris Mullendore allowed the Graduate Council to work on issues it felt were critical, so part of the meeting is to relay to ECS what the Graduate Council wants to address.  
GC members were asked for suggestions on areas of graduate education that can be problematic. One commented that there is no mechanism in place for graduate directors to know if an admitted student actually enrolls. If students are asked for a deposit perhaps this will make them accountable and help keep accurate enrollment numbers. 

A policy for performing degree audits should be developed. This should involve the Registrar as that office is adding Mypath could be a tool for program planning. It gives the student an analysis of what they need to do to graduate, and it links to Banner and the student may register for the class they need, and it has a GPA calculator. D. Cannon commented that a procedure rather than a policy may be appropriate, such as the role of the registrar and deans’ offices. 

The graduate certificate policy needs to be revised because the UCC streamlined certificates for undergraduates and the same might be done with graduate certificates. M. Cimitile suggested a meeting with the GC chair, Dean of Graduate Studies, and UCC chair. A draft should be completed by the end of Fall 2011 and approved in Winter 2012. 

A. Crosby inquired if there is a policy on special topics courses. He gave examples of varying course quality he experienced in 680 courses. Per GC members, these were likely instructor issues. 

Another future GC item is the development of letter grade descriptions as these relate to grade inflation issues. Christine Renner from FTLC could participate in the discussion.

S. Alaimo inquired about a policy on limiting the number of times a student may withdraw from a course. Per D. Cannon, the new academic review policy might allow the GPD can make a determination.  


	

	XI. 
	
	Motion: M. Staves moved to adjourn. A. Lowen seconded. Meeting adjourned at 11:04 AM. 
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